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16th December 2020
Dear Parent/Carer

As we approach the end of term and end of the year, it is a good time to update you all on the situation in our schools and our plans for 2021.

I’m sure we are all looking forward to the new year in the anticipation that during 2021 we will be able to return to something more like normal. The recent announcements about vaccines and the planned roll out of these over Christmas and beyond certainly raises hope. However, it is important to keep in context the situation we are in, as it is unlikely things will change particularly quickly in school for some time. 

Thanks to the control measures and hard work of our pupils and staff at Springfield and The Meadows we have managed to limit any outbreaks of Covid 19. Like every school, there were no measures we could take to remove the possibility that a pupil or member of staff might unwittingly bring the virus into our buildings. Particularly a pupil or member of staff who displayed no symptoms. Our approach was instead to limit the contact our pupils and staff had with one another. This has been successful. We have had positive cases however only individual classes have had to isolate, not whole year groups or whole key stages and not the whole school. 

When pupils have been at home isolating we have provided work through a variety of means. When in school our recovery curriculum has focused on the mental and physical well-being of pupils and the teaching of as much of a normal curriculum as possible. In special schools we are used to working flexibly, changing the curriculum or groups to meet the needs of children at different times. This has been something we haven’t been able to do and we recognize the understanding of pupils and parents with some of the challenges that has created. We have been striving to continue the high quality of education pupils are used to with often far less staff available and limited options of activities and spaces. 

The staff have done an amazing job since September and their strength in the face of the daily risks and challenges deserves recognition. I would also like to pay credit to the leaders at both schools. Mrs Wright, Mrs Finney, Mrs Smith and Mrs Rubanski in particular have worked tirelessly throughout the last term to keep staff safe, families safe and pupils safe. Each of them have made personal sacrifices and have worked far beyond their contracted hours to try and do their best for children and staff. Without any one of them the last 9 months would have been far more difficult to get through.

Since March we have been involved in a variety Local Authority meetings to keep ourselves informed and at the forefront of developments. We will be one of the first schools in Staffordshire and the country to be introducing the option of weekly COVID tests for all our staff. We are taking part in a pilot that may in time be rolled out across far more schools. It will hopefully mean we can reduce the risk of outbreaks even further.

It does not entirely feel like Christmas without the usual productions and fayres. However some things do not change most importantly the very fact that there will be change.

This Christmas we will be saying farewell to a number of staff particularly from the Meadows. Mr Finney the site supervisor for the Meadows and Leek High School retires in December. Mr Finney is probably most recognizable to you as the man behind the sounds, at the Christmas productions at The Meadows. We thank him for his many years of service to the school, from unblocking toilets to managing floods. Mrs Jackson, class teacher for the complex needs is also moving on. Mrs Jackson has changed so many things about the way we meet the needs of our most complex young people it is impossible to describe them all. She has inspired a new generation of teachers who will do well to match Mrs Jackson skills and dedication. Mrs Chick is one of our longest serving teaching assistants at The Meadows. In her time Mrs Chick has worked with many young people for whom their behaviour could often be a barrier. Mrs Chick has changed the life chances for many young people who society might have given up on. Finally, Mrs Gaulton-Best, Exam Officer at the Meadows will be leaving. During her time in the school, Mrs Gaulton-Best has held many different roles. Her ability to take on any challenge if it helped the school and her unflappability in the face of the administration of Exams or the technicalities of the website will be sorely missed. 

It is sad to see people leave but it does provide new opportunities for others. For example, two very experienced teaching assistants will be stepping up to fill the role of Mrs Jackson, hopefully starting a short journey to becoming fully qualified teachers. Growing our own teachers is a route I think we will be taking more and more because you cannot replicate having a teacher who already knows the students, their families and the way the school works. Who has been trained in exactly what the young people and school needs. This has already been a successful approach at both Springfield and The Meadows. At Springfield there will also be a new teacher starting in January. We will be welcoming Miss Walters who will be working with the Rabbits Class.

The new year is a time for change and also for setting resolutions. This year our resolutions are to continue to put our children and staff first. To look out for one another and make sure we are all safe, fit and well. To continue to be open, honest and communicate well with each other, explaining the challenges we face and the things we are doing to overcome difficulties. Hopefully by doing so, when things are able to begin to return to normal, we will look back and be proud of things we did in 2020.

Regards


Christopher Best

Executive Head in partnership with Springfield and The Meadows School                                                                                        
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